Chestfield Annual Parish Meeting held on Monday 19 March 2018 at the 

Women’s Institute Hall, Chestfield Road, Chestfield

Present: 
Parish Cllr Steve Bailey (Chairman)
Parish Cllr Tricia Chapman
Parish Cllr Chris Ellis 
Parish Cllr Anne Loder

Parish Cllr David Fitzpatrick
Carly Maskell / Sylvia Butcher - East Kent with Swale CRUSE Bereavement Care, 
Cllr Jenny Samper – Canterbury City Council

Cllr Pat Todd – Canterbury City Council
Mr.Robert Sissons – President, Rotary Club of Chestfield

Mr. David Mann – Treasurer, Rotary Club of Chestfield

Mrs. Jenny Silk – President, Swalecliffe with Chestfield Women’s Institute

Mr. Neil Fowler – Canterbury & District Neighbourhood Watch Association

Father Kevin St Auben – St. Joseph’s RC Church
Father David Vannerley – St. John’s Baptist Church
Plus 3 residents.
Welcome

The Chairman welcomed all present to this’ Annual Parish Meeting, and advised all present that the Clerk to the Council Amanda Sparkes was unable to attend the meeting due to the recent loss of her partner. Cllr. Chapman would therefore deputise in recording the meeting minutes. 
Housekeeping

Cllr Bailey advised all present as to the positions of the fire exits and also the designated muster point in case of fire.

Apologies: It was noted that apologies had been received from:

Parish Cllr Chris Brealy (holiday)
Parish Cllr Bob Todd (holiday)
Parish Cllr Pat Gibson (unwell) 

Clerk to the Council Amanda Sparkes (family bereavement)
Kent County Councillor John Simmonds (unwell)
PCSO Jade Hoyle (maternity leave)

David Hayward, Chair of Canterbury and District Neighbourhood Watch

Paul Gibson; Chairman, Chestfield Cricket Club

John Wickings; Chestfield Warriors Table Tennis Club
Mike Battson; Chairman RABGAS 
Kent Police PCSO Jade Hoyle (currently on maternity leave). 

Minutes of the last Annual Parish Meeting held Monday, 27 March 2017.

Copies of the Minutes of last year’s electors’ meeting were made available on every chair. 

Post Meeting Note - Cllr.Samper requested further clarification of comments made by her at the 2017 meeting as follows:
Original Recorded Minute Note:  “….the additional adjacent site to Chestfield for the Gladman development proposal is not in the Canterbury District Local Plan and is not being considered by CCC as it is deemed protected open space.”

At the request of Cllr Sampar this was amended to… “the additional adjacent site to Chestfield for the Gladman development proposal is not in the Canterbury District Local Plan as a considered strategic site for housing in the CDLP, and is not being considered by CCC as a suitable site for housing, as it is deemed protected open space. However CCC as the local planning authority do have a duty to consider any outline or otherwise planning application submitted for it.”

Report from Chestfield Parish Council Chairman, Councillor Steve Bailey
One of the first items recorded in the minutes of last year’s Annual Parish Meeting highlighted the distinct possibility of new housing being built within the immediate area – although neither of the potential sites were within the village, one particular site (namely that formally known as ‘the land South of the John Wilson estate’ (or as we all know it Grasmere Pastures) has very much been subject to debate and conversations throughout the past. As has been pointed out on several occasions Grasmere Pastures is not within the village boundary, and therefore we are limited as to our involvement at this stage, we did formally raise our objections to the proposed scheme with our particular concern being shown towards the issues of the access and egress to the development, and the potential impact that this would have on our village. More than one year on, and although the planning application has been tabled by the developers, this has yet to be formally discussed at City Council, so in that respect it most definitely is a case of the old adage ‘no news is good news’ for the time being.  It remains to be seen however what impact (if any) recent statements from central Government have.

In 2016 we worked with Kent County Council on the tree replacement programme at the front of the play park. This time around, focus was afforded to the replacement of the diseased trees at the rear of the play park. As this particular row of trees was directly in front of the houses in Fern Close, we also consulted the residents, who were fully supportive of the decision to remove the diseased trees and replace them with Cyprus Fir trees – they have taken very well, and in fact the residents of Fern Close decorated them at Christmas!!

It is pleasing to see that the Share and Coulter site has remained clear after its much-publicised clear up, but the topic of fly tipping remains very much at the forefront of our minds, and we look forward to assisting local City and County councillors in this ongoing battle. We believe that the recent changes to the allowed trailer size at the council tip is a positive move, although I still think that the issue of the voucher system needs to be addressed.

In February of last year, we reached agreement with Whitstable Rugby Club as to how the ball court could be accessed by the children and youth of the village. Sadly one year on, we must report that despite our efforts, this agreement remains both un-returned and un-signed by the rugby club, and as a consequence the ball court remains unavailable for the general use of the children and youth of this village.

In March of last year, I was contacted by the City Council Monitoring Officer who formally advised me of an anonymous complaint being recorded against me by a member of the public for alleged breach of conduct. I am pleased to advise you all that following a very thorough seven week investigation, I was completely exonerated of any misdoings. I would like to take this opportunity to thank our clerk Amanda, all members of the parish council and my wife for their unstinting support throughout this extremely testing and stressful time. We as a Parish Council do have our own internal complaints procedure, although on this occasion the complaint was made directly to the City Council.

The complainant did identify himself upon the conclusion of the monitoring officer’s findings,  and was afforded the opportunity to read out their reasoning statement under special dispensation at the June meeting. This matter has been formally recorded on file.

During this particular meeting, the individual concerned exercised their right to record proceedings for record purposes. Whilst we would fully concur that recording of proceedings is fully lawful, we did seek legal advice form the Kent Association of Local Councils. From this advice, we did designate a specific area from which individuals may record so that other attending members of the public remained unaffected. This has now been formally adopted for all meetings, the frequency of which many of you will have noted has changed to a bi-monthly 
schedule. This extended period between meetings has allowed us to better action our ongoing projects and individual responsibilities.

One issue that we have discussed at length on many occasions is the continued practice of HGV’s parking overnight at the end of Reeves Way at the entrance to the John Wilson Estate. Many nearby residents have raised complaint in this regard, and we have formally brought this matter to the attention of Kent County Council as the responsible body. Whilst agreement has been reached for the introduction of yellow lines to discourage such parking, we hope to see this followed up with better policing and enforcement in the future.

In June of last year, we were advised that the City Council were to carry out an upgrade of the play park this year. I am pleased to advise you all that I was invited to represent the village in sitting on the panel for this, and it was pleasing to see that Canterbury City Council also asked the children of Swalecliffe Primary School for their thoughts on the two shortlisted designs. It was very pleasing to receive their comments and (in some cases very amusing!) thoughts for the area, and indeed to note that that evening’s presentation at the WI Hall (on 14 March 2018) was extremely well attended and engaging. I will be involved in a further consultative meeting prior to the final award, and I would like to thank Canterbury City Council on behalf of the village for involving us in this process. I am confident that whatever design is ultimately chosen will prove a valuable new addition for the children of Chestfield. The play park will be closed for a period to allow the new works to take place, although the scheduled completion will be well in time for the summer holidays. You will also see the addition of two new benches in the play park, and we thank former Kent County Councillor Mike Harrison for his input into this particular project. We are also looking to add a historic timeline of the village, although the creation of this will follow the planned works.

Following comment from one elderly resident, we investigated the installation of improved DDA access at certain bus stops, and hopefully our planning of this will soon come to fruition. On the subject of bus stops we are pleased to inform you that we will shortly be installing a replacement for the existing bus shelter in Chestfield Road. The positioning of this will be slightly altered, and we would thank the nearby residents for their agreement to do so – oh – and it will be the right way round this time! These projects could not have taken place without the agreement of both Stagecoach and Kent Highways, and believe me this has taken great efforts on Amanda’s part to liaise with all parties and pull these projects together – efforts  which we acknowledge whole heartedly. The new bus shelter is currently en-route from Sweden, although we have been assured that it isn’t flatpack! 

In December we held the traditional Carol Concert outside St. Joseph’s Church. At the suggestion of residents we not only erected a banner to advertise the event, but also brought the timing forward in an effort to have more family involvement. Without doubt the combination of both led to the resultant record attendance, with well over 50 people in attendance. Once again we held the now traditional Christmas lights competition, the standard of which never ceases to amaze us!

In January we held our events to thank our team of volunteers – their efforts are truly appreciated by the parish council, and these events are our way of showing that appreciation. Although I say it every year, we really wouldn’t have such an effective parish council without each and every one of our volunteers. We would also thank Chestfield Cricket Club for their kind facilitation of these event in offering the use of their facility free of charge…The success of the parish council isn’t just down to the individuals that sit on it – it’s about the community around it!

The issue of dog fouling is unfortunately never far away, and is something that we see as somewhat of a blight on our village. We have provided additional bins, posted signage and have even tried to spray fluorescent paint on the offending deposits in an in effort to hopefully prick some consciences! 
Sadly though, and as much as we can try to stamp this out, we are forced to rely on improving the behaviours of those that actually cause the mess in the first place – no – not the dogs, their handlers!! Remember, there is no such thing as a bad dog…..just bad owners! We will continue to try to help eradicate this issue in whatever way we can – maybe the City Councils’ dog wardens may be able to help from time to time ?!!

Before closing, can I take you back to the start of this short speech and that whole housing/planning thing?? Recently there was a series on TV called ‘The New Builds Are Coming’ (it’s still available on ‘catch up’ by the way) – it follows the planning process from all perspectives, and is a great insight into how much effort and thought is afforded by all sides…however, one thing that it does show is the importance of having a voice – we are proud to be your voice and your representatives.

*(In closing, Cllr.Bailey asked for a round of applause from all present to acknowledge the efforts of all parish councillors past and present)

Steve Bailey, Chairman, Chestfield Parish Council, 2017-2018
Cllr Bailey then introduced the evening’s Guest Speakers from the East Kent with Swale Cruse Bereavement Care. In doing so, Cllr Bailey explained that the original planned speaker Wendy Colvin was unable to attend due to a close family bereavement, and the planned Powerpoint presentation would not now be used, with instead Sylvia Butcher deputising with the following:

“Cruse Bereavement was started by two widows in 1959. It is now the leading national charity for bereaved people in England, Wales and Northern Ireland. 

Our vision is that all bereaved people will have somewhere to turn when someone dies.

The area originally covered was just East Kent, although Swale was added to the area in 1990, and therefore Cruse serve a large population. We are responsible for running local services and raising our own funds to keep the service going and do so through various grants, beneficiaries and fund raising events.
Cruse Bereavement as an organisation powered purely be volunteers, who are vital in making this a successful and effective organisation. Extensive training is offered to a high and professional level, in order that volunteers may learn to cope emotionally, and therefore not be overcome by the client’s emotions. We believe that it is as equally important for volunteers working with children to have good life experience and who are therefore able to provide support to all age groups.

The organisation holds regular focus meetings, to which qualified professionals also attend from time to time providing support and ongoing training.
The organisation is always looking for volunteers of all ages and genders, and would be happy to hear from anyone that may wish to join the organisation.”

Cllr Ellis asked if Cruse offered psychological and practical help and it was explained that Cruse tend to concentrate on the issue of bereavement itself, although they are linked with community projects such as Umbrella and Thanet Community Project, and on-line support but that the onus is on the client themselves to contact these agencies. Many issues are very complex and sometimes it is a challenge to support some clients especially those who need the expertise of medical or specific social services.

Cllr Bailey asked about children and bereavement issues and how they are supported in schools. He was told that a referral can be made by the Children’s Schools Officer or a responsible adult in agreement with the child. It was stated though, that even if a referral is made ultimately it is for the child to decide whether to proceed further.”
Cllr. Bailey thanked both Carly and Sylvia for their interesting and informative presentation and presented them a cheque for £100 on behalf of the Parish Council.       A bucket collection raised a further £65.
Cllr. Bailey then explained that they had also been expecting Ann Bradley of the Over 60’s Community Service to be in attendance, and gave his apologies for her absence. However she had provided a brief write up/information sheet of the Service which was available on all the chairs, and which he suggested would now be attached within the body of the minutes (as below):
“Over 60’s Community Service : Mission Statement: To carry out a domiciliary home visiting support service for people aged 60 years or over, particularly for those who are in poor health, frail, disabled, lonely or otherwise vulnerable in order to help them maintain their independence in their own home for as long as possible

A Brief Introduction: Research was carried out in the mid-1990s in Northgate Ward, Canterbury – the third highest deprived Ward in Kent at that time for health and social need of Kent’s 440 Wards. The research was funded by Health Promotion -130 residents over 60 years were interviewed with a wide ranging questionnaire and a Research Report was compiled on the needs of the over 60’s, with the help of Health Promotion and Kent University.

The needs revealed, included transport (26% would need transport to an appointment, centre or club, if it were over a quarter of a mile from their home), health issues, heating, benefits advice, befriending and a range of practical help tasks, including shopping.

In 1999 this largely free domiciliary service began in Northgate Ward, Canterbury carrying out tasks identified by the research and grew organically according to need identified along the way. Upon referral a home assessment is carried out within one week and a support plan is compiled and agreed with the client. The aim is to complete the support plan within 6 weeks from referral. We also refer to other agencies and sign post residents to other activities and services available and help and advise friends, family and neighbours. 

In 2005, we were asked by Social Services to extend our services to the other 4 City Wards and we received uplift to our core funding to enable us to take this on.

The Rural Area of the Canterbury District
In 2009 we received a grant to carry out research in the rural villages surrounding Canterbury and following this one year project we began working in the rural area and again we receive specific grants for this work.

Canterbury and Coastal CCG Area

In 2014 Kent County Councillor Graham Gibbens, Adult Services – suggested the Service should look at expanding area of working again and in particular the Canterbury Clinical Commissioning Group (CCCG) area, in particular to concentrate on home from hospital intensive support for 6 weeks. 

We started to offer an intensive support service home from hospital package in current area of working in 2014/2015 and this proved to be extremely successful and 50+ clients have been helped in this way: ensuring discharge from hospital was successful by making sure that when people came out of hospital after a long stay – that they settled back into their homes and were receiving everything they needed and practical support too.

 In 2015 we secured a small grant of £2000 from NHS Community grants to enable us to research Ash and Sandwich area to ascertain need and we now carry out critical case work here too.

Chestfield

In 2016 we were asked by Local and Kent County Councillor John Simmonds to work in the Chestfield area, as he had been asked to recommend help and support services for older Chestfield residents with Age UK Whitstable reducing their services. He went one better than that and has given The Over 60’s Community Service a small grant to carry out a pilot project in Chestfield only.

Therefore we are now embarking on carrying out this work and hope that residents will refer themselves, family, friends or neighbours to us –if help is required to help older residents maintain their independence in their own home. Our Service Brochure outlines the different help we can give, but we urge residents to contact us even if their particular problem is not listed – as this Service has many good contacts for us to draw upon and therefore we will be able to resolve most queries.

Please call 01227 456616 for a Service Brochure or to book an appointment for one of our support workers to call.

Cllr. Bailey explained that the next item due on the agenda was to receive a report from Kent County Councillor John Simmonds, although as previously advised he had sent his apologies for his non-attendance.

With no report received, Cllr. Bailey suggested that the meeting progress. 

Cllr. Bailey then welcomed and introduced both City Ward Councillors – reports as below:
Canterbury City Councillor Jenny Samper
There has been a 62% drop in the city council’s finances over the past few years and this has had a knock-on effect on services provided by the City Council which has to manage its funding with care whilst offering adequate provision for core services.
The City Council budget also includes supporting the homeless and street homeless and issues regarding the collection of rubbish. 
The City Council has recently acquired the Whitefriars Shopping Centre in its entirety which has made provision for investing in the future as a generator of finance.
The Kingsmead project will offer leisure facilities and the City Council hopes that the revenue will recoup the cost of the site and housing and will become self -funding over a period of time.
Cllr Samper stated that  Canterbury West Station car park development would be of benefit to Chestfield Residents who will have access to parking facilities on the west side of the city.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 
The Share and Coulter public house site isn’t situated in the parish or ward, however it is known that CCC Enforcement states that the owners are now liable for any future damage or illegal activity.  

The Grasmere Pastures application has not been brought to council planning for determination as yet, due to the current scheme not providing an adequate arrangement for the vehicle access into the site.
Other ward issues included planning, graffiti, fly tipping and pot holes were also discussed and Cllr Samper recommended that the public should contact CCC to report the locations of pot holes which will be mended very quickly.
Canterbury City Councillor Pat Todd

Cllr Todd spoke of the purchase of the Whitefriars shopping centre and how it well generate capital and general services
Cllr Todd thanked the Parish Council for its assistance with planning issues and was pleased that some planning applications involving ‘garden grabbing’ had been refused. 
SERCO have been causing concerns and the City Council is liaising with members of the SERCO national team to discuss the situation. The SERCO contract ends in 2020 and there are plans to work with other councils who are experiencing successful rubbish collections.
Cllr Todd spent time working with the SERCO rubbish collectors and complaints were made by the public that bins were not being emptied, but added that this was partly due to the fact that the bins were not being put out for collection before 7am.

Cllr Todd stated that the only way forward would be to work hard to improve the fleet and allow for better access to roads which are difficult to approach. SERCO are seeking regularly to improve their fleet so as to gain better access to more out of reach areas.
The topic of affordable housing is being formally addressed and an independent analysis is asking developers to put packages together for contributions for example, to road infrastructures.
Cllr Todd advised that air quality control monitoring would be introduced to many areas, and that pressure groups are monitoring this issue.

The City Council are taking a stance on plastics with Fast Food outlets in mind and citing the possibility of litter patrols - SERCO are making an effort to prosecute litter louts. 

Cllr Bailey declared that the Parish Council had donated more bins for the village and that the key to the problem is educating the offenders.
Cllr Samper explained that if bins were not being emptied regularly or were full then the complainant should report them.
Cllr Todd advised that limited funding had been made available for the repair of potholes, although cautioned that monies were limited, and therefore urged people to report any such issues as soon as possible.
Report from Chestfield Cricket Club  

Cricket Club Chairman Paul Gibson had given his advance apologies to the meeting and provided the following report , which Cllr Bailey subsequently read to the meeting: 

“2017 was again a great year for the cricket club. Enthusiastic fundraising and supportive partner agencies saw the construction of our new 3 Lane net practice area and the purchase of an electric scoreboard, so plenty of improvements to our facilities in line with the 5 year business plan set 2 years ago.

We hosted numerous county age group matches against other counties. And the village and ground were complemented by the visiting teams. Also charity matches took place in conjunction with Estuary View health practices.

At present Chestfield CC is proud to boast a young man in the England disability squad; 8 players representing the county in various age groups and over 20 in the various district area squads. A vast majority of these members are from Chestfield, Swalecliffe and Whitstable area.

This year, 2018, we are entering 9 junior teams into league and District leagues. Creating a girls’ section with 18 junior ladies training together.

We currently have 11 dedicated qualified coaches and many volunteers that enable us to achieve our thriving junior section. 

Our two senior Saturday sides remain strong and following the Sunday 1st team third yearly promotion it has allowed us to enter a Sunday 2nds side into the Kent Village league. 

We have I believe made ourselves more accessible and welcoming to the nearby community especially the parish council. We greatly recognise and appreciate the work you do for this community and will offer our facilities and help to as many of your events or community activities as is possible.

Finally the club is not for members only. We welcome all to enjoy the facilities and watch the cricket and be involved.

Thank you again for your continued support.

Paul Gibson, Chairman, Chestfield Cricket Club”
At this point, Father St.Aubyn commented that he hoped that all local sporting organisations would consider changing the Sunday timings of their activities to allow young people to attend their religious obligations – Cllr Bailey thanked father St. Aubyn for his comments, and agreed that such comments would be duly noted and recorded within the minutes of the meeting.
Cllr Bailey then called on Neil Fowler as Canterbury and Distict Neigbourhood Watch Coordinator, who gave the following report:

Report from Canterbury and District Neighbourhood Watch
In the last calendar year 9 new schemes opened across the Canterbury district, one of which was in Chestfield (covering 35 households in The Ridings).  One scheme in Canterbury was significantly extended last year and 7 replacement coordinators were found for schemes which were in danger of closure - including 2 in Chestfield.  Sadly there were 4 schemes closed through the year, thankfully though none in Chestfield.

Throughout the year we have continued to work in close cooperation with our Partner Agencies in the Canterbury Community Safety Partnership (CCSP) to promote new interest in NHW membership.  And we have encouraged all schemes to build-in succession planning to ensure that they can continue should there be a need for a coordinator to retire.  Despite continued efforts to enlist new members locally there are still 19 roads in the village that are not covered by NHW.

NHW Crime reports and scam alerts have been provided to this Council monthly throughout the year, and we were grateful for inclusion of these in the Parish Council Minutes to afford all villagers the opportunity to benefit from the information, even those not currently belong to a scheme themselves.  It is regrettable however, following the Council’s decision to reduce meeting frequency to bimonthly, that this facility no longer affords the value that it once did - and has therefore been suspended.  The decision was not taken lightly but was felt appropriate, since safety and security information is credible only whilst it is current. 

During the past 12 months NHW has experienced significant challenges across the whole County, primarily as a result of failure of the police Kent Community Messaging System, used by our volunteers to distribute daily information to local coordinators.  Alternative arrangements used over the past few months have made the volunteers’ job much more difficult.  Sadly this situation will pertain until a new system can be provided.  At present no detail is availabale to give a clue as to when this might be.  This issue has caused headaches but there are even bigger challenges looming in the guise of revisions to Data Protection legislation, programmed for commencement in just a few weeks’ time.  These introduce requirements that will have enormous impact upon the way in which NHW schemes collate and use members’ contact details.  Whilst improved protection of personal data is, of course, to be welcomed in this ever expanding ‘online’ world, we expect that many coordinators may view the new stringent requirements with considerable trepidation. We would have real concern for the future of Neighbourhood Watch if, as a consequence, a significant number consider it too onerous to continue with their important role.  In the world which may well emerge following introduction of the General Data Protection Regulations, there could be many fewer operative NHW schemes.  In that eventuality dissemination of safety advice and crime reports to local residents could be severely affected.  In an effort to reduce possible impact of such a scenario our Association has been working closely with the Kent Association of Local Councils in an effort to expand timely circulation of information via Parish Councils. 

Our Association, together with the Kent NHW Group, will support our members through the uncertain times ahead, and we welcome any assistance that Parish Councils can give to help maintain this important community service.

Neal Fowler, Vice Chair C&DNHWA

Cllr Bailey thanked Mr. Fowler and asked him to pass on thanks from the Parish Council for all the hard work the NHW team do for the community.
Cllr Bailey advised that Pat Simpson was not in attendance, but Cllr. Ellis offered the following report from the History Society:

Chestfield History Society
We have continued to meet monthly throughout the past year, 2017 in one another’s houses.  

Our main project for 2017 was to complete and print the book The History of Chestfield which we  published in September.  The book was co-authored by members, each contributing a chapter.  We were very pleased with the end result and gratified that it was met with such enthusiasm by Chestfield residents.  We had 200 copies printed, of which many were sold over the Christmas period and we have only 12 copies remaining.  

We also were able to produce a calendar of local scenes and subjects, of which more than 100 copies were printed and all were sold. 

We have decided to continue research into local topics with the intention to produce a further publication on the expanded history of Chestfield with Swalecliffe.  Each member is already researching their own chosen field using local sources such as Canterbury Cathedral Archive Office, previously printed local history books, Whitstable and Canterbury Museums etc.  
We have also been fortunate to have been contacted by some local families whose histories could supply much information.  We have requested such information on our social media pages on the internet.

We intend to produce a calendar for the fifth year which should be available from September.

Other future events include a proposed exhibition of post cards and pictures from the collection of the late Tony Blake.  We are currently working with Whitstable Museum, who have welcomed our participation, to collate the items for the exhibition and we hope that residents who have lived in Chestfield for a long time may be able to supply us with more information prompted by the cards and pictures to be shown.  We have also been able to acquire a digitised copy of some of the home cine films collected by Tony during his lifetime of local events, mostly in Whitstable. This has been possible by the kind co-operation of Tim Jones, Senior Lecturer of Media and Design Studies at Christ Church College, who has a large collection of amateur cine films of local life.  We hope to be able to show these films at sometime during the coming months.

We have been offered the use of a room at Canterbury Library for a local history event and we would like use this offer as an opportunity to gather other local history societies together to improve communication with them, perhaps co-operate on some projects, discover common subjects and be able to use one another’s references.  We foresee that use of social media could facilitate much of this.

We are very grateful to the Parish Council for past funding and their continued support and acknowledge the participation of The Allen Grove Trust who gave a grant towards funding the printing of our book The History of Chestfield.  We are also grateful to KCC retired Councillor Mike Harrison who supported our application for KCC Members funding in which we were successful. As a result of this grant we now have a connection with Kent Archaeological Society publications and we received notice that the book is to be reviewed in the Summer edition of KAS Newsletter. 

Cllr. Bailey then called upon Jennie Silk, President of the Swalecliffe with Chestfield WI, who read the following:
Swalecliffe with Chestfield Women’s Institute – President 
Ladies and Gentleman,

Thank you for your invitation to this meeting.

I am Jennie Silk, President of the Swalecliffe and Swalecliffe WI.

The WI is thriving – we have 57 members. Throughout this year we work tirelessly to update and improve our hall. We meet monthly on the second Wednesday of every month except August. We have several activities going on throughout the week for our members.

Last year we had the disabled/ladies toilets updated and it is fully compliant with the new building regulations.

We also had the kitchen rewired and extra plug points put in to accommodate the dishwasher and bring it in line.

We had the stage removed and large storage cupboards installed, a new boiler and flooring, in both the kitchen and committee room. We have decorated the kitchen, committee room, and the gents and ladies’ toilets.
We ensure our hall is well maintained, safe and fit for use by all who use it.We ensure all the necessary certificates covering health and safety, and legal aspects are in place whilst working within the parameters set by the Charities Commision.
Our WI was 86 in December of last year. We celebrated this with a party and a lovely birthday cake, most of our members attended.
We are looking forward to our future in Chestfield. We remain self-sufficient, we continually raise funds to achieve this, this we hope, will leave a sound legacy for the next generation.

We have a full diary of outside users, who make full use of the hall as well as our own members being pro-active, with craft/keep fit/high teas/lectures, all of these are very well attended, making a very social need for our members - some live on their own so it’s good to socialise. We do try to take part and run stalls at events in the village throughout the year as well as fund raising for our hall to keep it to good standard.

We are having a coffee morning on Thursday 16th August, all monies raised will go to charity our charity this year is Porchlight.
We have set the date for our Autumn/Christmas as 27th November. It would be nice to see more villagers attend some of our events, coffee mornings, Autumn fairs etc. We put these events in the outside notice board so keep an eye out and please support us as well as we support you.
Thank You
Jennie Silk (Mrs), President

Cllr. Bailey advised that Village Correspondent Deborah Johnson was not in attendance. 

Cllr Bailey commented that we are lucky to have Deborah Johnson as our Village Correspondent.
Deborah Johnson writes the “Roundabout Column” for Chestfield and Swalecliffe, for the local Whitstable Gazette part of the Kentish Messenger Group. Deborah has been doing this for over ten years. 

This service is provided free by the paper and is published weekly. Its aim is to inform the community of activities within their own area and for groups and activities to publicise their events and hopefully get support. 

Anyone can send Deborah information and if there is a local connection she will put in the report that she sends in each week. She can’t always guarantee that it will be published, but if the information is not contentious there usually isn’t a problem. 

Deborah receives information regularly from the local church, Parish Council, St Johns Church and the Scout Group – but this is a chance for free publicity and sometimes the story is picked up by the paper to do a bigger piece on. 

So if you have a local event, meeting or activity that you would like the community to know about then please let Deborah know. The earlier you let her know the better, but she needs ten days’ notice, and the deadline is now Monday at 9am each week. 

Deborah Johnson, Email kentishmaid58@btopenworld.com  

Cllr Bailey stated that John Wickings from the Warriors Table Tennis Club had earlier attended pre-meeting, and asked that the following report be read in his absence. Due to the length of content, Cllr Bailey read out certain salient points, although the full report is as below:
Report of CHESTFIELD WARRIORS TABLE TENNIS CLUB - 2016/2017SEASON

Our club is still going from strength to strength with new members joining us weekly both senior and junior. We are affiliated with the South East Stroke Association, and Young Kent. We provide weekly sessions for the Stroke members where we have a group of 10 enjoying Table Tennis, which helps with their movement, speech and Social skills.

With Young Kent we provide help to children with disabilities and learning difficulties.

We run sessions with Porchlight Charity where we provide 2 hour sessions every Monday.
Schools - This year we have continued with the Satellite clubs in schools, providing TT to the

QE in Faversham, Fulston Manor and the Community College in Sittingbourne, and the Canterbury College. And the Valley Park in Maidstone.

Membership - Our club membership is still growing with new members joining us weekly both senior and junior, we have been open now for 3 years 6 months and have had a total of 19,600 Table Tennis Players through the door, with 2500 being juniors aged 6-18yrs
Teams - This year we have entered 20 teams into the local league, which are mixed Junior and Senior teams. We also have 3 other local clubs that use our venue for their base which gives us a total of 29 teams playing at our club

Juniors - We have a strong junior section, with juniors coming to the club from all the local schools, on average 20 every Saturday morning, with the elite players having a coaching session on Sundays - two of these are now playing in the National South East Cadet Squad.

Club Sessions

Monday:
 Porchlight QE, Coaching and League games

Tuesday:
 Satellite clubs Sittingbourne schools, coaching and League Games

Wednesday:
 Retired mens session, Stroke Session, Canterbury College, League Games

Thursday:
 Coaching, League games.

Friday:
 10-30- 12-30 Ladies only session (fun Social Session with Tea and coffee



  more Ladies welcome - all ages and abilities)

Saturday:
 11-00 1-00 Juniors followed by Seniors 1-00 - 6-00

Sunday:
 Juniors 11-00 - 1-00

Competitions - In March we are hosting the Canterbury Closed Juniors competition then in April the Vets. We also host the senior Kent league games and Junior GP series

Courses - We host Level 1 coaching courses. With 2 of our juniors having just completed their Level 1 Certificates. This year we have purchased a Defibrillator, and will be running courses at the club.

Fund raising - In May we will be fundraising again for our local Stroke Association members

International - In April we are travelling to France for a Team competition

Awards - John was voted by Table Tennis England in their Pride of TT Awards as the South East England coach for commitment to TT 2017

Kind regards, John & Linda Wickings www.warriorstt.net facebook.com/chestfield.warriors

Cllr Bailey welcomed Father Kevin St.Aubyn of St. Joseph’s Roman Catholic Church, who gave the following speech:

This past year we welcomed a visit from the Bishop which was well received by the congregation. 
Last weekend (18th March 2018) was the celebration of the feast of St. Joseph’s, and this was also the fifth anniversary of the inauguration of our Holy Father, Pope Francis.

As mentioned earlier, the carol service had a record attendance, and this was no doubt as a direct result of the banner and of course the addition of the new star !.

Cllr Bailey then invited Father David Vannerley of St John the Baptist Church to address the meeting as follows:

Although outside the civil parish of Chestfield, the Parish Church of St John the Baptist continues to serve the area as it has since Saxon times. We are delighted to have been able to work with the Parish Council on two main events in the year. We received the Council’s wreath at our shared war memorial in the church on Remembrance Day and we joined with our friends at St Joseph’s to share the annual civic Carols by the Tree.

The parish’s life has continued to be busy with the christenings, weddings and funerals of local people. We are blessed with strong relationships between ourselves and the ABC nursery at Long Rock, as well as with the 6th Whitstable Scout Group, which is sponsored by St. John’s. 
Our own children’s work has grown very greatly in the past year thanks to a grant from the diocese that has allowed us to add a Children and Families Minster to our staff.  The CFM, Mrs. Naomi Smith, has now gone on maternity leave – the first minister of St John’s ever to have a baby in the parish’s history of more than a thousand years! It has been a great pleasure in the last year to restore our connection to Chestfield House Care Home, with regular worship now taking place once more for residents. 
We also worship in Chestfield itself on the fourth Sunday evening of each month when we have Village Praise in the WI Hall, a time of informal worship and fellowship.

The church building continues to face challenges from the difficult ground on which it is built and its near beach location. Further repair work will be undertaken in early 2018 following the five yearly inspection of the building. The churchyard continues in use and is held in great regard by our local people, so many of whose families are represented among the memorials.

St John’s is part of the Whitstable Team Ministry and benefits from the mutual support that brings between the congregations and the clergy. 

It is a little known fact that the churchyard houses two The Team Vicar, the Revd. Dr. David Vannerley, is available in the parish on Sundays, Mondays and Wednesdays and at other times by appointment. Further information about our activities is to found on our Facebook page and our website:

Facebook: Swalecliffe St John's
Website: www.swalecliffestjohns.co.uk
Father David Vannerley, St John’s Church, Swalecliffe

Cllr Bailey then called upon Robert Sissons of the Rotary Club, who delivered his report as follows:
The Rotary Club of Chestfield: Presidents Report 2017-18

I am pleased to once again report that your local Rotary Club the Rotary Club of Chestfield continue to maintain our commitment to service in the community in having a full program of fundraising & social events throughout the Rotary year, all from our base in Chestfield at the Chestfield golf club.  

Our main charity which we are fundraising for this year is Demelza House, Sittingbourne & also SENCE, as well as several more both locally nationally & abroad. Fundraising was kicked off in supporting The Bay Promo Teams mega air show in selling event programs last August. I, at the end of July took part in the Prudential Ride London 100 mile Sponsorship Charity Cyclosportive raising funds for SENCE.

In early September once again our charity golf day took place which was a great success. 

Each year we usually have a Presidents challenge. This year as President & a keen cyclist I set up a mission to undertake a team, 5 strong, sponsored cycle ride from Chestfield to our contact Rotary club in Apeldoorn in the Netherlands, a 500 kilometer ride over 2 days. The idea was to not only raise money but also to strengthen our ties with our contact Rotary club over there.

These events along with our Quiz Night and Race Night have helped us so far to raise the best part of £5000 for our chosen charities. 

Part of our community & vocation works, we have again given our time to put up Christmas decorations and do gardening at the Whit and Tank Hospital. Several of our members are also volunteer drivers for several local charities  as well as Age UK. At Swalecliffe Primary School. we have again donated  Usbourne dictionaries to their year 6 pupils. Our main pre-Christmas event is helping Santa at Christmas collect food, clothing, and money from the generous people of Chestfield.

Internationally we have just had another successful walk for water which year six from various schools in the area took part, which should raise around £4000 for water projects in Africa. 

We are again collecting unwanted tools on the 22nd April for a charity called Tools with a Mission, and throughout the year we have been collecting for Rotary’s own charity Foundation and the Polio world eradication program.
The Rotary club has also had a number of thoroughly enjoyable social events along the way which include a sea/river trip on the Waverly from Whitstable to London, wine tasting, my Presidents garden party, and a visit to a chocolate factory in Hythe,  to name but a few.
Close

Cllr Bailey thanked everyone for their contributions and for attending despite the cold weather, and invited those present to stay for light refreshments.

The meeting was closed at 9.30 p.m
Chestfield Parish Council –  2018 Yearly Update from Your Councillors:

This year, once again, each Councillor has written a small description

of their duties and responsibilities, as follows:

Cllr Chris Brealy – Vice Chairman

I have helped with environmental issues again this year principally in relation to planning applications and flytipping.

I continue to be involved with supporting City Council Enforcement Officers in identification of flytipping hotspots and prevention in these areas with new camera initiates.

I was also involved in the clearance of flytipping from the Swalecliffe Brook next to the Ridgeway.

I also helped our Clerk with the issue of the untidy area around the Telephone Exchange in Molehill Road.

I attended when a bin lorry hit a tree in Grasmere Road and dislodged a large branch.

I supported our Clerk in the design and siting of the new bus shelter in Chestfield Road.

I help at Christmas with the installation of the Tree and the lights competition. 

Cllr Tricia Chapman 

It has been another busy year for tree works in the village. One of the main emphasis is for trees to be protected and preserved however, there are circumstances where this requirement is not always an option. The Parish Council,  after consultation with the residents of Fern Close and other interested parties it was decided to remove a row of old fir trees which had become diseased and overgrown! I am pleased to note that the area has now been transformed, introducing light to the houses which faced the trees and successful replanting has also enhanced the area. 

The bird nesting season is officially from March until August and it is recommended that tree and hedge cutting should be done outside this period.

Cllr Chris Ellis 

During the last year I continued my responsibilities organising Village History projects and being a support on assessing Planning Applications. The successful bids to the County Council and the Allen Grove Trust as well as the Parish allowed production and publication of a new illustrated History of Chestfield and a number of events including a Wedding Dresses exhibition organised jointly with Chestfield Women’s Institute.  
While I am a reserve member of the planning applications group I contributed to investigating, and have supported, a prospective development of a Forest School in the Parish’s woodlands. 

I also hope to follow through earlier work with unadopted road residents reported last year and encourage more Road Associations events, developing a Parish Council policy to support them. 
Meanwhile Chestfield’s History initiatives are going from strength to strength and we are working on our fourth annual calendar, also enlarging our collection of old photographs with digitised local amateur cine film, and contributing to the Golf Club’s forthcoming Centenary with a well-researched history of the origins of the Club.

Cllr Patricia Gibson

This is my second year as a Parish councillor and I have found the range of issues addressed by the Council impressive, from planning issues to maintaining and improving the circular walk, tree replacement, planned improvements to the children’s play park, and provision of a new bus shelter, to name just a few. The results of the Parish questionnaire continue to be worked on and updated and action taken to address the issues raised.
This year I helped with catering for the quiz night, which was a very successful evening and fully attended; with Steve, our Chairman, doing an excellent job as MC. I look forward to helping out again.
An on-going issue is that of fly-tipping, litter dropping and dog fouling. With regards to the latter, efforts are being made to remind dog walkers of their responsibilities and the council intends to offer to provide more bins. 

I look forward to working with colleagues in the coming year.
Cllr Anne Loder

I have now had a full year as a Parish Councillor and am realising how much the Council does for and with the Parish and its residents.

My main areas of interest are public footpaths, rights of way, etc., and traffic concerns through and around the village.

I am pleased that Parishioners have approached me about various issues such as overgrown foliage obstructing pathways and areas where access, sometimes by mobility vehicles, has been limited by obstructions such as parked cars.

It has been, personally, a very interesting year, and I hope to continue with greater involvement for the next twelve months.

I would also like to say how much I appreciate the help Amanda, our Parish Clerk, and my fellow Councillors have given me, and their dedication is an inspiration. 

Cllr Bob Todd

I have now been on the council for almost a year and have been shadowing many of the other counsellors to get a feel of the various activities this Parish Council undertakes. They are many and varied! 

More specifically I have been involved with analysing all the comments that came in from you in The Questionnaire and creating an action list. The Council regularly review this and hopefully you have seen articles in the Parish Magazine addressing some of the survey issues. I have started updating the Emergency Action Plan and associated Flood Plan, both of which we hope to never have to use but one never knows.

I and others are working with a local parishioner on developing a cycle path between Chestfield and the Crab and Winkle Way. There have also been a number of smaller projects from painting benches, to putting up leaflet holders, to delivering the Parish Magazine that have got me to most parts of the Parish.

I look forward to further developing my local knowledge and supporting you all in the best way
I can as part of the Parish Council.

Cllr David Fitzpatrick

I am a Structural / Civil Engineer and I was co-opted at the December 2017 meeting. 

My interests are Highways, Drainage and Planning; at present I have very little to report on.

I have reviewed some recent planning applications and assisted in the siting of the new bus shelter at the end of Chestfield Road.  

I am currently working with my colleagues on public footpaths and cycle routes joining Chestfield with neighbouring towns, schools, shopping areas and the Crab and Winkle line.

